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RE:

INTRODUCTION

On October 4, 2019, the South Coast Air Quality Management District (SCAQMD) 
submitted a letter to the Los Angeles Harbor Department (LAHD) regarding the comments 
on the Final Supplemental Environmental Impact Report (SEIR) for Berths 107-109 [China 
Shipping] Container Terminal Project. The purpose of this memorandum is to provide the 
Board with information in response to those comments.

RESPONSE TO COMMENTS

SCAQMD’s letter focuses on legal standards under the California Environmental Quality Act 
(CEQA); consistency issues with the 2016 Air Quality Management Plan; and the feasibility 
and enforcement of mitigation measures.

Economic Infeasibility Based on Equipment Remaining Useful Life

SCAQMD contends that without the 2017 equipment list showing how many years of useful 
life each equipment has, the LAHD did not include substantial evidence to support the claim 
of economic infeasibility based on equipment useful life.

At the outset, SCAQMD states that the 2017 equipment list was not included in the SEIR. It 
was, as Table B1-R, but the table caption did not specifically identify it as 2017. This is 
clarified in this memorandum.

With respect to analysis of the useful life of the equipment, the SEIR’s conclusions are based 
on substantial evidence. SCAQMD appears to suggest that the SEIR’s analysis assumes that 
equipment operating in 2017 would continue to operate until 2045. This is not correct. In 
fact, the SEIR’s analysis utilizes the same useful life assumptions from the California Air 
Resources Board quoted in SCAQMD regarding when to turn equipment over to new model 
years following the predicted useful life curve: seven years for yard trucks, 11 to 12 years 
for container handling equipment, and 20 years for bulk handling equipment and forklifts.
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Consistency Analysis with the 2016 AQMP

SCAQMD continues to claim that the SEIR does not adequately analyze the consistency of 
the project with the Air Quality Management Plan (AQMP), claiming, among other things, 
that the failure to implement the 2008 mitigation measures has delayed in LAHD’s overall 
abilities towards achieving the 2017 Clean Air Action Plan and that it could potentially 
impede SCAQMD’s ability to attain state and federal air quality standards. Staff disagrees 
with this contention, and believes the consistency analysis (as provided in the Draft and Final 
SEIR, incorporated by reference) is adequate under CEQA for several reasons.

The analysis is consistent with other CEQA analyses. SCAQMD does not provide any 
specific support for its distinction of “quantitative and qualitative” consistency analyses. 
Quantitative inputs related to cargo forecasts, mobile source regulations, control measure 
projections (when the 2016 AQMP provides them), and implemented 2017 CAAP measures 
are several of the quantitative bases for the consistency assessment.

Per the SCAQMD’s and City’s CEQA significance threshold guidance documents, project- 
level and cumulative impacts are assessed and significant impacts are either mitigated and/or 
a Statement of Overriding Considerations is proposed. The consistency assessment for air 
quality plans is a separate assessment and does not have a separate standard of analysis based 
on the results of the other analyses. Under SCAQMD’s argument, any significant and 
unavoidable project-level or cumulative impact would, by default, imply inconsistency with 
the AQMP. This is not consistent with CEQA practice or guidance.

In addition, an attainment demonstration is an air agency requirement through the State 
Implementation Plan (SIP) process (including AQMP attainment demonstrations). An 
attainment demonstration must conform to specific technical and regulatory guidance, not 
applicable to a single project. An EIR’s analysis of project impacts is not the same as an 
attainment determination as conducted through that SIP process.

There is no basis for any “fair share of emission reductions” to be analyzed in a consistency 
analysis under CEQA. The SCAQMD implies that the LAHD “will need to know” the 
project’s air quality impacts to determine the project’s “fair share” of contribution. LAHD 
sets port-wide goals for its air quality programs, and regularly updates its emission 
inventories to track progress toward those goals. LAHD does not manage its air quality 
programs on a terminal by terminal basis, and there is no basis in CEQA for requiring some 
specific type of vague “fair share” of reductions or requirements on individual projects to 
support AQMP demonstrations.
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Limitations on LAHD’s Legal Authority

SCAQMD contends the Final SEIR does not bind the tenant to mitigation measures or lease 
measures, and the Board should not allow the Final SEIR to move forward without a binding 
and enforceable agreement that the measures will be imposed. Specifically, SCAQMD 
suggests the lease amendment that enforces the measures should be part of the project for the 
Board to consider at the same time as certification of the Final SEIR. This comment was 
addressed in the Response to Comments in the Final SEIR. As required under CEQA, the 
SEIR will be used by LAHD, as the lead agency under CEQA, to make a decisions regarding 
the future operation of the Revised Project. If it is determined that changes to existing 
mitigation measures are recommended as a result of the SEIR, the Board of Harbor 
Commissioners will consider amending the lease for operations at Berths 97-109 to include 
those measures when the lease it brought before it for consideration.

SCAQMD contends that this process somehow is an improper limitation on LAHD’s market 
participant authority, claiming that if LAHD believes it is “preempted” from requiring 
feasible mitigation under CEQA, it should consider requiring it in its capacity as a landlord. 
This appears to be a misunderstanding of the information provided in the Final SEIR. The 
Final SEIR only made the point that any action by LAHD to enforce mitigation measures 
(past or future), or other lease provisions, would be a separate proceeding outside the scope 
of the CEQA process. The lease amendment process is separate action within LAHD’s 
authority, subject to the negotiation process and LAHD’s leasing policy, and the SEIR does 
not limit or preempt it in any manner.

Legal Test for Determining Feasibility

SCAQMD contends that LAHD applied the wrong legal test in determining feasibility by 
determining feasibility based on the current technologies and operating practices, claiming 
the legal test is not whether the mitigation measure is feasible today, but whether it is feasible 
within a reasonable period of time.

The SEIR applied the appropriate legal standard for determining feasibility. There is no 
indication that the technologies put forward by SCAQMD will be feasible “in a reasonable 
time.” The “examples of equipment in implementation” provided by SCAQMD is a list of 
demonstration projects, all of which were mentioned in Master Response 2 and none of 
which has actually shown that the technologies are now or soon will be ready for full-scale 
deployment. There is no requirement in CEQA to speculate on when advanced technologies 
(e.g., near-zero or zero emissions (NZE/ZE) technologies) would potentially be available. 
NZE/ZE options for many classes of trucks and equipment are not commercially available 
and it is speculative to “believe that they will be available in the next five years.” Even if
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there is “ample time to complete the demonstrations” it cannot be a certainty that all (or any) 
of the advanced technologies will be demonstrated as feasible and cost-effective; otherwise, 
there would not be a need for the demonstrations in the first place. i

The Response to Comments in the Final SEIR already addressed the inadvisability of 
requiring technology by date certain when it is not known at this point in time if that 
equipment is going to be commercially available and will meet the needs of the application. 
Requiring LNG trucks before their commercial feasibility was known is one of the factors 
that resulted in the adoption of infeasible mitigation measures in the 2008 EIR. Attempting 
to require incorporation of unproven technology into a working marine terminal risks serious 
financial impacts and likely non-compliance. Staff is concerned about repeating past 
mistakes.2

Finally, SCAQMD’s statement that “there is ample time to complete the demonstrations 
required during the period when the project is fully operational under Permit 999” is 
addressed by LM AQ-1. That measure ensures that the cleanest available technology will be 
incorporated into terminal operations as it becomes available in order to be consistent with, 
and meet, 2017 CAAP goals for near-zero and zero-emissions equipment.

Removal of Lease Measure AQ-23

SCAQMD also raised a concern about the removal LM AQ-23 in the Final SEIR. This issue 
was also raised by NRDC, and information in response to that comment is addressed in the 
separate memorandum responding to NRDC’s comments.

Clarifications Based on Technical Errors in SCAQMD Comments.

On page 5, SCAQMD states that the 2008 EIR predicted future exceedances in a number of 
pollutants, including PM10 and PM2.5, and then said those exceedances will be even greater as

We further note that the 2016 AQMP itself depends on “black box” advanced technology 
measures because advanced technologies (including ZE/NZE technologies) are not 
sufficiently known and/or commercially available to include in standard SIP control 
measures.
Moreover, commercialization of ZE trucks is actually not the issue here. The SEIR explains 

how drayage is an industry-wide issue, not a terminal-by-terminal issue. Accordingly, the 
project-specific availability of alternative technologies is more appropriately focused on 
CHE, not drayage trucks.

1

2
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a result of increased throughput in the SEIR. The Final SEIR did not find PM10 and PM2.5 

emissions impacts.

3454974.1
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